



Registered Charity No 1003392

HealthWatch Newsletter

for Science and Integrity in Healthcare

Issue 106, Autumn 2017

Clinical trials transparency at UK universities: problems and solutions

Failure to register and report clinical trials harms patients, wastes NHS resources, and slows down the development of new treatments and cures (1). For example, doctors prescribing the drug Lorcinide to patients who had suffered heart attacks inadvertently killed over 100,000 people because the results of a single clinical trial remained hidden; the UK government bought stocks of Tamiflu at a cost of £424 million before discovering that the drug's effectiveness was questionable. The best medical research is useless if its results are unreliably reported or remain inaccessible.

A study published in August 2017 by TranspariMED (2) shows that leading British universities are routinely failing to post the summary results of clinical trials onto registries. For many of these trials, the failure to post results is not only a departure from best practices, but a violation of existing European Union regulations.

Campaigners usually focus on failures of pharmaceutical companies to disclose all trial results. Companies are often suspected of intentionally hiding unflattering data on the drugs they sell, which makes them convenient – and legitimate – targets of popular outrage. However, studies consistently show that academic institutions perform even worse than the pharmaceutical industry at posting results on registries.

TranspariMED's findings suggest that academia's dismal performance is less due to greed than to ignorance and institutional indifference. But for patients, the consequences are the same: dangerous side effects of medicines may go unnoticed for a long time, potentially life-saving research goes to waste, and neither family doctors nor health officials can reliably identify the best treatment options. In short, there is no reason whatsoever to let universities off the hook.

In a nutshell, this is what TranspariMED found:

First, registry entries for clinical trials sponsored by British universities are a complete mess across the board. Out of 16 universities covered by the study, not a single one has kept its registry records complete, accurate and up to date (see Table 1). For example, the same trial is often listed on multiple registries, with each registry providing different and conflicting data on important variables such as the number of participants and outcome measures used. This undermines the entire rationale for having registries in the first place.

Second, the violation of the ethical and scientific imperatives to post summary results on trial registries is not an exception, but the norm. Due to the unreliability of data entered into registries, it is impossible to determine exactly how many completed trials are missing results. (If a trial is listed as "completed" on one registry but as "ongoing" on another, should it be counted as missing results or not?) However, comparing the total number of registry entries with the number of trials that have posted results indicates that universities post summary results for very few trials within 12 months of trial completion, which is the benchmark set by the World Health Organization.

Third, getting on top of the problem clearly has not been a priority for most universities. In response to freedom of information requests, several universities admitted that they have no idea how many of the trials they sponsored have failed to post results because they do not monitor and track their registry entries. Universities seem happy to take billions in public money to conduct medical research, but many cannot explain whether or where the results of their research can be found.

Fourth, many universities do not understand the relevant rules and regulations (see Table 2). Note that regulators and trial registries bear partial responsibility for this confusion. Their websites tend to be overly complex and written in crypto-bureaucratese, making it hard for universities and researchers to understand the rules they are expected to follow.

On the positive side, some British universities are finally starting to tackle the problem. The star performers in this regard are the University of Dundee, which has already begun to systematically clean up its registry entries and insert missing trial registry numbers into PubMed

In this issue:

| | |
|---|------|
| RESEARCH <i>Trials transparency at UK universities, by Till Bruckner</i> | 1–3 |
| NEWS <i>A brief round-up of the season's news stories around science and integrity in healthcare</i> | 3 |
| TREATMENTS <i>Babies in danger from of early clamping of the umbilical cord. David Hutchon presents the evidence</i> | 4, 5 |
| NUTRITION <i>The Pioppi Diet – can it live up to its claims? Rosemary Stanton is sceptical</i> | 6, 7 |
| MEETING REPORT <i>Caroline Richmond stands up for evidence at NHS England's public consultation event</i> | 7, 8 |
| LETTER TO THE EDITOR <i>Regulatory agencies are failing to police bad medicines, says Alain Brailion</i> | 8, 9 |
| LAST WORD <i>Michael Baum illuminates on the latest scare story about breast cancer</i> | 9 |

Table 1: Clinical trial results posting performance of top 16 UK universities

| Rank | University | # Trials total | # no results | % no results | # with results | % with results |
|------|---------------------------|----------------|--------------|--------------|----------------|----------------|
| 1 | Keele | 17 | 12 | 70.6% | 5 | 29.4% |
| 2 | Dundee | 211 | 162 | 76.8% | 49 | 23.2% |
| 3 | Cambridge | 142 | 130 | 91.5% | 12 | 8.5% |
| 4 | Oxford | 590 | 544 | 92.2% | 46 | 7.8% |
| 5 | Queen Mary (QMUL) | 150 | 141 | 94.0% | 9 | 6.0% |
| 6 | University College London | 495 | 466 | 94.1% | 29 | 5.9% |
| 7 | Newcastle | 77 | 73 | 94.8% | 4 | 5.2% |
| 8 | Manchester | 136 | 129 | 94.9% | 7 | 5.1% |
| 9 | London School of H&TM | 292 | 281 | 96.2% | 11 | 3.8% |
| 10 | Imperial College London | 584 | 564 | 96.6% | 20 | 3.4% |
| 11 | Edinburgh | 278 | 271 | 97.5% | 7 | 2.5% |
| 12 | Exeter | 43 | 42 | 97.7% | 1 | 2.3% |
| 13 | Glasgow | 185 | 182 | 98.4% | 3 | 1.6% |
| 14 | Cardiff* | 87 | 86 | 98.9% | 1 | 1.1% |
| 15 | King's College London | 235 | 233 | 99.1% | 2 | 0.9% |
| 16 | Swansea | 18 | 18 | 100.0% | 0 | 0.0% |
| | TOTAL | 3,540 | 3,334 | 94.2% | 206 | 5.8% |

* Note: Cardiff University claims that the total number of applicable trials is 37, with 36 of those missing results.

abstracts; and the University of Aberdeen, which has pledged to carry out an audit of its existing registry entries in the wake of an earlier TranspariMED study. More universities are likely to start taking this issue seriously soon because leading research funders including the NIHR, the MRC and Wellcome Trust have recently promised to crack down on wayward grantees (3) that do not post results.

However laudable these individual initiatives are, they cannot fix a broken system. As long as universities – and pharmaceutical companies – remain free to violate ethical, scientific and regulatory rules with impunity, patients will continue to be harmed, and public resources will continue to be squandered.

After years of treating this issue as an internal family affair, the medical research community needs to face the reality that only decisive government intervention can solve the problem once and for all. A recent pilot project conducted at the University of Portsmouth has

conclusively demonstrated that a national audit system for all clinical trials conducted in the UK could be set up and run at minimal cost. Using the records of Britain's 68 Research Ethics Committees (RECs), which each and every trial conducted on British soil has to pass through, such a system would use existing data to track all trials, verify whether they have been registered and properly reported, and end impunity by imposing sanctions on institutions who fail to play by the rules.

With Brexit looming on the horizon, Britain will soon have to decide how to regulate clinical trials in future. Over the coming months, TranspariMED will work with medical and political stakeholders across the UK to develop an actionable blueprint for a national audit system and push it onto the national political agenda. If you want to contribute to that discussion, I would love to hear from you.

Till Bruckner, TranspariMED
www.TranspariMED.org

Table 2: Misconceptions about requirements for clinical trial posting

| MYTH | FACT |
|--|---|
| We only have to register CTIMPs or Phase II–IV trials. | All clinical trials have to be registered. UK regulations, the Declaration of Helsinki and the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE) all clearly state this. |
| We only have to post summary results for some types of trials (such as CTIMPs), or for those conducted from a certain date onwards. | Results sharing is a universal ethical obligation according to the Declaration of Helsinki, and a universal scientific obligation according to the WHO, irrespective of national regulations. |
| We are not responsible for posting trial results, researchers are. For example, when the lead researcher of the trial moves on, our responsibility ends. | EU regulations state that the trial sponsor (i.e., the university) is responsible for posting results. |
| If our researchers fail to keep registry entries up to date, it is not our fault. | EU and US regulations state that the trial sponsor (university) is responsible for regularly updating registry entries. |
| We can wait until a journal has published the paper before we post summary results onto registries. | WHO guidelines clearly state that 12 months is the maximum time limit for posting results, irrespective of academic publication status. |
| We are only responsible for trials we formally sponsor. | Universities are responsible for ensuring that their employees adhere to universal ethical and scientific obligations, and to national laws. |
| This is not a priority. Getting our registry entries in order can wait. | Major funders will reconsider funding to irresponsible researchers. TranspariMED will regularly publish universities' performance rankings. |

References

1. Bruckner T, Ellis B. Clinical Trial Transparency: A Key to Better and Safer Medicines. Bristol, UK, 2017. Published online: https://media.wix.com/ugd/01f35d_0f2955eb88e34c02b82d886c528efeb4.pdf
2. Bruckner T. Top medical universities in the UK routinely fail to post clinical trial results, TranspariMED study finds. 17 Aug 2017. Published online: <https://www.transparimed.org/single-post/2017/08/17/Top-medical-universities-in-the-UK-routinely-fail-to-post-clinical-trial-results-TranspariMED-study-finds>
3. Bruckner T. Grantees, Reveal Thy Findings: A Push By Funders for Transparency in Medical Research. Inside Philanthropy, 28 July 2017. Published online: <https://www.insidephilanthropy.com/home/2017/7/28/transparency-clinical-trials-gates-wellcome>
4. Kolstoe SE, Shanahan DR, Wisely J. Should research ethics committees police reporting bias? Yes. *BMJ* 2017;356:j1501. At: <http://www.bmj.com/content/356/bmj.j1501>

News

Fearless talk at this year's AGM

This year's HealthWatch Award winner was Dr Deborah Cohen, the *BMJ's* fearless Investigations Editor. She kept her audience spellbound for almost an hour with shocking tales of what happened when she asked awkward and unwelcome questions about drugs, medical devices, fertility aids and sports drinks. The AGM took place on 17 October, at the Medical Society of London. Full reports are being prepared for the Winter issue of the HealthWatch Newsletter.

Our submission to House of Commons inquiry into Research Integrity is now online

HealthWatch recently responded to the Government's consultation on research integrity, as joint signatory to a proposal to address the issue of incomplete and inaccurate reporting of clinical trials. The proposal, drafted by Till Bruckner of TranspariMed and co-signed by Universities Allied for Essential Medicines UK, TranspariMED, and Dr Simon Kolstoe, calls for a national clinical trial audit system that would strengthen research integrity by monitoring the registration, summary results posting and academic publication of every trial conducted in the UK.

The inquiry is currently hearing oral evidence. You can follow the progress of the inquiry at <https://www.parliament.uk/business/committees/committees-a-z/commons-select/science-and-technology-committee/inquiries/parliament-2017/research-integrity-17-19/> and our proposal is available online at <http://data.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/committeeevidence.svc/evidencedocument/science-and-technology-committee/research-integrity/written/70815.pdf>

Prizes for Skeptics

Congratulations to Edzard Ernst, for winning this year's Ockham Award in the Editors' Choice category. The Ockham awards are presented annually by Sceptic Magazine. Professor Ernst, emeritus professor of complementary medicine at the Peninsula School of Medicine, University of Exeter was commended for his research into alternative and complementary therapies, and his blog at <http://edzardernst.com/>. Another worthy Ockham winner was fellow blogger Crispian Jago for his funny, dark diary of life (so far) with kidney cancer,

Always Look on the Bright Side of Death

(<http://rationalcancer.blogspot.co.uk/>). The awards were presented at QEDcon, a science and skepticism convention held in Manchester on 14–15 October.

<https://www.skeptic.org.uk/ockham-awards-2017/vote/>

Patience with homeopathy is running out all over the world

NHS England is currently digesting the responses to its recent consultation into items which GPs should not routinely prescribe in primary care. As they ponder the question of homeopathy, support for the discredited therapy continues to collapse in other parts of the world. The Russian Academy of Sciences recently declared that it “has no scientific basis” and, further, that “Homeopathy is not innocuous: patients spend heavily on non-performing drugs and neglect means of treatment with proven effectiveness”. The Academy's Commission against Pseudoscience and Falsification of Scientific Research urged the media to present homeopathy as a pseudoscience on a par with magic, healing, and psychic practices (Independent, 17 February 2017,

<http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/russia-academy-of-sciences-homeopathy-treatments-pseudoscience-does-not-work-par-magic-a7566406.html>).

Now television channels in India have been instructed to stop broadcasting misleading ads for ayurvedic, siddha, unani and homeopathic (AYUSH) drugs. A notice stamped and signed from the Government of India Ministry of Information & Broadcasting warns of the potential health risks from treatment by the “self-proclaimed Doctors, Gurus, and Vaidhs offering miraculous solution of all health problems”.

https://www.homeowatch.org/reg/india/mib_2017.pdf

Make room on your bookshelf

No Way to Treat a Friend—Lifting the Lid on Complementary and Alternative Veterinary Medicine by Niall Taylor and Alex Gough, published by 5m books for £14.95, exposes the flawed beliefs around the use of alternative remedies in animals. explains how they may appear to respond to treatment even when it is ineffective; and examines homeopathy, acupuncture, raw diets and the anti-vaccination lobby. <http://www.5mbooks.com/no-way-to-treat-a-friend-lifting-the-lid-on-complementary-and-alternative-veterinary-medicine.html>

Treatments

Electronic fetal monitoring in labour and cord clamping at birth: *A comparison of physiology, medical logic and evidence based medicine to reduce prenatal mortality and morbidity*



At first sight there is no obvious relationship between continuous electronic fetal monitoring (EFM) in labour and delayed cord clamping at birth. However both, based on physiological logic, could affect risk of death and morbidity in newborns. The whole purpose of EFM in labour is to identify intrapartum hypoxia (dangerously low oxygen levels) and then to deliver the baby to the care of the neonatal team before any significant brain injury has occurred. Early cord clamping (ECC), originally part of routine third stage management of labour (1), has permitted the rapid transfer of the infant away from the mother for resuscitation when required. In an ideal world recognition of early fetal distress by EFM would result in delivery *before* the onset of asphyxia with little or no neonatal resuscitation being necessary.

However, there is very limited evidence for any benefit of EFM in labour, and the research continues (2,3). A reduction in neonatal seizures is the only benefit shown so far. Early cord clamping was introduced without any evidence and now there is evidence *that it is harmful* (4). The long-standing practice of ECC and the continued practice of resuscitation away from the mother is slowing its removal from practice (5,6). To simplify this discussion we will only include babies born full-term.

EFM

Labour is known to be one of the commonest times when a fetus risks hypoxia (7). The fetal heart rate is well recognised to be affected by hypoxia (8). The modern cardiocograph, or CTG, can measure and document the foetal heart rate during labour. Although non-invasive, this monitoring cannot be considered completely benign and may be one of the underlying causes of the dramatic rise in the caesarean section rate over the last 30 years (3,9). Interpretations of CTG data made during the birth process, when considered in retrospect, are often considered substandard (10).

Early cord clamping

While the monitoring may be only minimally invasive, the fully invasive nature of early cord clamping has only recently been fully recognised. It has been shown to have no role in reducing the risk of post partum hemorrhage and there is theoretical and randomized controlled trial evidence of considerable harm caused by early clamping (11).

Transition of fetal to neonatal circulation

The patterns of fetal blood circulation and the circulatory system in the neonate are well understood. The process of transition between the two is less well understood but recent computer simulation and lamb studies confirm that there are dramatic changes in the baby's circulation when the cord is clamped early before the pulmonary circulation is established (12). Early clamping results in a marked increase in afterload of the heart followed by a marked fall in the heart's preload. In some situations it has been proposed that early cord

clamping could result in a marked fall in circulation of blood to the brain and hypoxia resulting in an acute neurologic emergency. As a result a few babies will develop permanent brain damage (13). Many of these babies go on to develop cerebral palsy or die. Randomised controlled trials show early cord clamping leads to neonatal anaemia and iron deficiency (3). Other harms are emerging if there is intrapartum cord compression and early cord clamping results in hypovolaemia – severely reduced blood volume (14).

In birth asphyxia, ventilation is a priority (5). Current practice is for the newborn baby to be moved to a resuscitation machine remote from the mother. However it is possible for the cord to remain intact with motherside neonatal resuscitation (15).

The admirable initiative by the RCOG of the Each Baby Counts study has concentrated on term intrapartum care (16). It concluded that staff failed to interpret the cardiocograph data accurately enough to prevent death and severe morbidity in the neonate. To correct this, the study authors recommended that all staff tasked with CTG interpretation must have documented evidence of annual training. CTG interpretation was *the only specific factor* identified which may have prevented their death or brain injury.

Of course, those assessing CTG monitoring data do so in the comfort of an armchair and with the knowledge of the poor outcome. This finding is not new and it has been thought that an expert computer analysis of the CTG would result in improved interpretation and outcomes. This approach has not, however, shown an improved outcome (17). The intervention of early cord clamping was never considered in the Each Baby Counts study and, in fact, ECC would have been the norm.

There is indisputable evidence that early cord clamping results in a variable degree of hypovolaemia in the newborn baby (18). As with any blood loss, the lower end of the spectrum is tolerated. It is only at the upper extreme that severe problems will occur. This can be volume reductions of as much as 214ml (18).

No matter how good the cardiocograph interpretation and no matter how appropriate and timely the delivery of the baby, any subsequent maltreatment of the baby may

drown out any benefits of the CTG. If the maltreatment inflicts a very different form of injury it may be obvious. However if the maltreatment results in a similar insult of hypoxia and ischaemia it will be impossible to identify which of the procedures was the cause of the harm.

Cord compression leads to compression of the cord vein greater than in the cord arteries, and a transfer of blood volume from the baby into the placental compartment. The reduced flow of oxygenated blood in the cord vein leads to typical changes in the pattern of the fetal heart. Some cord compression in labour is common. When these babies are delivered there is already a concern, from the CTG, that there may have been some intrapartum hypoxia, and also a concern that there may be a need for neonatal resuscitation. Thus early cord clamping is likely to be common. Early cord clamping in these babies permanently traps the blood in the placenta. But if the cord is left intact after the baby is born and the cord compression has been relieved, there is an opportunity for a rapid return of the blood in the placenta into the neonate. This oxygenated blood may be all that is required to allow the baby to recover on its own. If this recovery is not apparent, resuscitation with ventilation can then be carried out at the side of the mother with an intact cord.

The value of electronic fetal monitoring in labour remains unproven but there is good evidence for the harmful intervention of early cord clamping. Until this is stopped we will never know how many of these baby deaths are truly preventable. The timing of cord clamping must be documented in every birth and the NICE guideline followed for timing.

D J R Hutchon FRCOG

References

- Downey CL, Bewley S. Third stage practices and the neonate. *Fetal Matern Med Rev* 2009;20:229–46.
- Williams C. Stillbirth: what politicians and the media fail to understand. *HealthWatch Newsletter* 101, Spring 2016.
- Alfirevic Z, Devane D, Gyte GML, Cuthbert A. Continuous cardiotocography (CTG) as a form of electronic fetal monitoring (EFM) for fetal assessment during labour. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2017, Issue 2. Art. No.: CD006066. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD006066.pub3.
- Andersson O, Lindquist B, Lindgren M, et al. Effect of Delayed Cord Clamping on Neurodevelopment at 4 Years of Age. *A Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA Pediatr.* 2015;169(7):631-638.
- Wyllie J, Perlman JM, Kattwinkel J, et al. on behalf of the Neonatal Resuscitation Chapter Collaborators. Part 7: neonatal resuscitation: International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. *Resuscitation.* 2015;95:e169–e201.
- McAdams RM, Backes CH, Hutchon DJR. Steps for implementing delayed cord clamping in a hospital setting. *Matern Health NeonatolPerinatol* 2015;1:10.
- Costa A, Costa F, Ayres-de-Campos D et al. Prediction of fetal acidemia by computer analysis of fetal heart rate and ST event signals. *Am J Obstet Gynecol.* 2009;201(5):464.e1-6.
- Westerhuis M, Kwee A, van Ginkel A et al: Limitations of ST analysis in clinical practice: three cases of intrapartum metabolic acidosis. *BJOG* 2007;114:1194-1201.
- Devane D, Lalor JG, Daly S et al. Cardiotocography versus intermittent auscultation of fetal heart on admission to labour ward for assessment of fetal wellbeing. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2017, Issue 1. Art. No.: CD005122. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD005122.pub5.
- Palomäki O, Luukkaala T, Luoto R, Tuimala R: Intrapartum cardiotocography: the dilemma of interpretational variation. *J Perinat Med* 2006;34:298-302. DOI:10.1515/JPM.2006.057.
- NICE (2014) Intrapartum care for healthy women and babies Clinical guideline [CG190]
- Yigit MB, Kowalski WJ, Hutchon DJ, Pekkan K. Transition from fetal to neonatal circulation: Modeling the effect of umbilical cord clamping. *J Biomech* 2015;48:1662-1670.
- Hutchon DJ. Ventilation before Umbilical Cord Clamping Improves Physiological Transition at Birth or “Umbilical Cord Clamping before Ventilation is Established Destabilizes Physiological Transition at Birth”. *Front Pediatr* 2015;3:29.
- Mercer J, Bewley S. Could early cord clamping harm neonatal stabilisation? *Lancet* 2009;374:377-378.
- Hutchon DJR, Thakur I. How to resuscitate the neonate with the cord intact at caesarean section. *British International Congress of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, London, United Kingdom, 2007.*
- Royal Colleges of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists. Each Baby Counts <https://www.rcog.org.uk/eachbabycounts>
- Brocklehurst P et al. Computerised interpretation of fetal heart rate during labour (INFANT): a randomised controlled trial. *Lancet* 2017;389(10080):1719-29.
- Farrar D, Airey R, Law GR et al. Measuring placental transfusion for term births: weighing babies with cord intact. *BJOG* 2011;118(1):70-7.

Nutrition

The Pioppi Diet

***The Pioppi Diet, A 21-Day Lifestyle Plan*, by Dr Aseem Malhotra and Donal O'Neill comes with a promise "Lose weight, feel great and drastically reduce your risk of Type 2 diabetes and heart disease." The plan is based on the example of people living in the village of Pioppi in Southern Italy. The fact that the 200 or so citizens of Pioppi live very long and healthy lives makes it worthwhile studying their lifestyle, including their traditional peasant-style Mediterranean diet. *The Pioppi Diet* extols the benefits of the daily physical activity associated with their rural life, regular sleeping patterns, lack of stress and their excellent social interactions, but diet dominates the discussion.**

The health benefits of Mediterranean diets have been well studied and published. Indeed, researchers have established a Mediterranean 'Diet Index' using various scoring systems for the dietary factors that contribute to these healthy diets (1, 2). The people of Pioppi score highly on any version of this index, with their daily meals consisting of lots of vegetables, legumes, grains, fruit, fish, olive oil and nuts with modest consumption of cheese, yoghurt, coffee and wine, and low intake of meat. Very little sugar or highly processed foods are consumed and dessert is an occasional treat. Like all Mediterranean diets, the diet in Pioppi is low in saturated fat.

It's strange, then, that the version of the Pioppi diet espoused in this book varies from this long-standing dietary pattern. For example, bread and grain foods, always part of the meal table in Pioppi, are forbidden while coconut fat and various fermented products that are not part of the Pioppi diet have been added to the authors' recommendations, along with a daily treat of 30g of dark chocolate. And would the people of Pioppi ever make a pizza with the usual yeasted dough base changed to one made of cauliflower, as suggested in this book?

The variations fit the authors' well-known enthusiasm for low carbohydrate/high fat diets with no restrictions on saturated fat. However, the changes they make are foreign to the actual diet followed for centuries by the residents of Pioppi.

Pioppi was also the chosen home of Dr Ancel Keys and his wife Margaret for decades during their long lives. They loved the simple lifestyle and the diet that fitted so well with what Keys had promoted. In the 1950s and 60s, Keys and co-workers had carefully documented the effects of particular saturated fatty acids on blood cholesterol. They then conducted the Seven Countries study. From the 16 population groups in this extensive study, the evidence for cardiovascular disease strongly favoured the benefits of traditional Mediterranean or Japanese diets – both low in saturated fat (3).

Choosing Keys' much-loved home for the title of this book is strange when Malhotra has been a prominent critic of Keys' work, claiming his emphasis on reducing saturated fat intake led to a huge increase in consumption of the real culprit – sugar (4). Indeed Malhotra claims that Keys' studies influenced dietary guidelines which he holds responsible for the massive increase in obesity and type 2 diabetes. In fact, few people follow dietary guidelines so it's a bit rich to blame them for anything. Also, in their 1959 book *Eat Well and Stay Well*, one of Keys' and his wife, Margaret's, guiding principles was to reduce intake of sugar (5).

Contrary to the claims made by critics, neither Keys nor dietary guidelines have ever recommended more sugar or processed foods in which the fat is replaced by refined carbohydrates. The Australian guidelines, for example, have always recommended limiting sugar and choosing wholegrains in preference to refined grains.

Dietary guidelines did originally recommend reducing saturated fat by recommending diets low in all fat. More recently, however, guidelines throughout the world have recommended swapping foods high in saturated fats for those containing unsaturated fats, found in olive and other liquid oils, nuts, seeds, legumes, fish and avocados. Most guidelines have also always recommended limiting sugar.

In assigning blame for increased obesity, it is the lure of cheap convenient junk foods, promoted by processed and fast food companies, that has led to increased total calorie consumption. The decrease in everyday physical activity has not helped.

The world's publicity machine went into overdrive when a meta analysis reported a lack of correlation between the amount of saturated fat reported in dietary surveys and cardiovascular disease and total mortality (6). Malhotra supported this conclusion, although it found no positive benefits for saturated fat intake and a careful analysis of the report has since shown significant errors (7). What replaces *saturated fat is important. If sugar and refined starches are chosen as replacements, there is no benefit* (8). However, there is good evidence of cardiovascular benefits if saturated fat is replaced with polyunsaturated fat (8) or with wholegrains (9) – both of which dovetail with the Mediterranean diet.

The questions I'd attach to dietary advice in this book include:

- How valid is it to make claims based on a doctored version of the actual diet of the people of Pioppi? And why deviate from the proven benefits of the traditional diet that is still followed?
- Why 21 days? The people of Pioppi follow their diet for life, whereas a short-term trial aligns more with fad diets.
- Why add coconut? There is virtually no coconut in the Pioppi or any traditional Mediterranean diet. (Incidentally, like many who promote a high fat/low carb diet, Malhotra wrongly categorises the chief fatty acid in coconut, lauric acid, as being digested and absorbed like fatty acids with 6, 8 or 10 carbons in their chain.)
- Why include chocolate daily? The people of Pioppi, like others who follow traditional diets, keep sweets and rich foods for special occasions.

- Fermented foods have many nutritional virtues, but the usual diet in Pioppi relies on the proven benefits of fermented dairy products like cheese and yoghurt.

If people follow this version of the Pioppi diet, they may well lose weight – at least initially. There’s nothing magic about that. No nutritionist would quibble with minimising processed foods but weight loss is likely due to the reduction in total energy intake compared with usual consumption patterns.

Dr Rosemary Stanton OAM

*Visiting Fellow, School of Medical Sciences
University of New South Wales, Australia*

References

1. Monteagudo C, Mariscal-Arcas M, Rivas A et al, PLoS ONE 2015;10(6):e0128594.
2. Panagiotakos DB, Pitsavos C, Stefanadis C. Dietary patterns: A Mediterranean diet score and its relation to clinical and biological markers of cardiovascular disease risk. *Nutrition Metabolism & Cardiovascular Diseases*, 2006;16(8):559-568.
3. Pett KD, Kahn J, Willett WC, Katz DL. Ancel Keys and the Seven Countries Study. An Evidence-based Response to Revisionist Histories. White Paper commissioned by the True Health Initiative.
4. Malhotra A. Saturated fat is not the major issue. *BMJ* 2013;347:f6340.
5. Kahn J. The posthumous assassination of Dr Ancel Keys. *Huffington Post*, Dec 19, 2016. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/the-posthumous-assassination-of-dr-ancel-keys_us_58581561e4b0d5f48e165198
6. Chowdhury R, Warnakula S, Kunutsor S et al. Association of dietary, circulating, and supplement fatty acids with coronary risk: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Ann Intern Med* 2014;160:398–406.
7. Truswell AS. Sceptics undermine effective dietary and heart health advice. *MED J AUST* 2015; 202 (8): 412-414.
8. Siri-Tarino PW, Chiu S, Bergeron N, Krauss RM. Saturated Fats Versus Polyunsaturated Fats Versus Carbohydrates for Cardiovascular Disease Prevention and Treatment. *Ann Rev Nutrition*. 2015;35:517-543.
9. Li Y, Hruby A, Bernstein AM, et al. Saturated Fat as Compared With Unsaturated Fats and Sources of Carbohydrates in Relation to Risk of Coronary Heart Disease: A Prospective Cohort Study. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2015;66(14):1538-1548. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2015.07.055.

Meeting report

NHS England’s public consultation event: dropping homoeopathic remedies from the medicines list

On 5 September 2017 NHS England held a public consultation event about a list of medicines they are considering dropping from the list prescribable list. I went on behalf of HealthWatch.

The medicines fell into three groups: things that don’t work, those that can be bought cheaply over the counter, and those that are potentially harmful. And some travel vaccines.

Three people were in charge: Neil Churchill, director of patient experience; Bruce Warner, deputy chief pharmaceutical officer; and Graham Jackson from NHS central commissioning.

Though it was NHS England only, they said that the final recommendations would probably be followed in other parts of the UK.

About 50–60 people attended and we were pre-allocated to one of eight tables. I found myself with two young men from a prostate cancer charity, who were there to defend Tadalafil, a Viagra-type medicine; a vociferous patient who took prescribed homeopathic remedies for bronchiectasis, and her friend, head of the League of Friends of what was once called the Homeopathic Hospital; and Simon Singh, who needs no introduction.

Someone from NHS England sat at each table, taking notes and trying to keep the conversation on course. While we talked, the commissioning group doctor visited our table, and what he said was most helpful. He explained that Tadalafil was relatively ineffective and significantly

dangerous; the two prostate cancer charity men clearly hadn’t known this, and took the information on board. It is a reflection of how patient support groups are dependent on drug company money, and don’t realise when they are being had.

He also said that current travel vaccines policy was currently a mess, irrational and with regional variations. They want to rationalize it, offering free NHS vaccination against only those diseases that would cause a public health problem if brought back into the UK.

The lady with bronchiectasis is a patient at the Brompton and sees a homeopathic doctor – surely not there? She said her prescriber tries out different remedies, which belies the idea that homeopathic remedies are specific. And that breathing exercises don’t work for her.

I too have bronchiectasis. It’s a condition, as I understand it, where the airways are dilated and are missing many of the cilia that waft muck and mucus up and out. So a sump of M&M collects, an open invitation to pathogenic bacteria. The treatment is breathing exercises, huffing so that the muck is pushed up far enough for it to be coughed out. The exercises aren’t easy and I find I have to work at them, but they have a logical base, and they work.

Simon was marvellous. He told the bronchiectasis lady that he'd talk to her afterwards, and did. I sat listening while he pointed out that once upon a time, many people swore by bloodletting, but that didn't mean it worked. And a huge number of Asian Brits swear by astrology and would use it if the NHS offered it; and I was impressed by his humour and friendliness. The homeopaths knew who he was, a secular equivalent of the antichrist, and

probably marvelled at what a nice person he was, though wrongheaded, of course.

As I left, a number of people asked me what side I represented. Evidence, I said. You? Homeopathy, came the answer.

Caroline Richmond
Medical journalist and author, London

Letter to the editor

NHS national list of “low value” drugs: is this no more than window dressing?

The BMJ recently published a news item titled “NHS will publish national list of ‘low value’ drugs to curb GPs’ prescribing costs” (1). I’m not sure that this is good news and in my opinion the journal may have failed to adequately comment on the news.

First, the title seemed to be shaming GPs for prescribing. Happily, NHS England claimed its plans were “drawn up with family doctors and pharmacists” (2). Family doctors are at the front line, with the most difficult job of all, and scapegoating is useless. A root-cause analysis should investigate why regulatory agencies are like leaky sieves granting marketing authorizations for products with unproven health benefit and reimbursing their costs. Because who is responsible for this problem: the family doctor or the experts of the scientific taskforces of the regulatory agencies?

Second, the NHS national list will be restricted to products intended “for minor self-limiting conditions” focusing on “homeopathy ... cough mixtures and cold treatments, eye drops, laxatives ...”. To me, it seems a smokescreen.

NHS Wirral Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) ceased funding for homeopathy in 2016 and presently very few CCGs are still commissioning it. The national list will only be an acknowledgement of this fact. Moreover, any discussion about homeopathy surely belongs in the category of stopping funding insanity rather than any sensible discussion about saving costs. This is my opinion, even as a Frenchman – I am well aware that the turnover of the French company Boiron, the world leader in manufacture of homeopathic products, exceeds €10 million, because their products are reimbursed by our mandatory healthcare scheme.

The NHS should not ignore Prescrire’s “Choosing Wisely” initiative (3). The French independent drug bulletin publishes yearly a list of “drugs to avoid”: drugs with adverse effects that outweigh their benefits or those that have been superseded by others with a better harm-benefit balance. There are now 91 “drugs to avoid” (4), most marketed worldwide with almost no action from regulatory agencies! Prescrire also advises clinicians how to choose treatments, ranking them on a scale of 1 to 7, from “bravo” to “not acceptable” (5).

Among a too-long list of scandals, strontium ranelate is close to the top. It would be too easy to claim that it should have not been granted a marketing authorization in 2004. Indeed, errors can occur. The worst is that despite robust evidence, as early as 2006, which showed that strontium ranelate increased the risk of myocardial infarction and congestive heart failure, there has been no action from the European Medicines Agency (6). The year previously, in 2005, Prescrire had warned against its use (7). To this day there has been no revocation of the marketing authorization by the Agency, only a “cessation of supply” by the company in 2017 (8).

Regulatory agencies have a difficult task. But they are like a car with only two speeds: too fast and too slow. They are too fast to approve and too slow to withdraw (9). In the face of what is already an incontinence of marketing authorizations (10) the European agency has recently increased the speed of approval even further (11). Meanwhile, market withdrawal is unreasonably delayed, even in the case of drug-related deaths (12), and drug withdrawals for commercial or financial reasons are more frequent than those prompted by harms or inefficacy (13).

*Alain Braillon, Senior Consultant, University Hospital,
80000 Amiens France*

References

1. Iacobucci G. NHS will publish national list of “low value” drugs to curb GPs’ prescribing costs. *BMJ* 2017;356:j1613.
2. NHS England. NHS England launches action plan to drive out wasteful and ineffective drug prescriptions, saving NHS over £190 million a year. 21 July 2017. <https://www.england.nhs.uk/2017/07/medicine-consultation/>
3. Toussaint B. Prescrire: France’s Choosing Wisely initiative. *BMJ* 2015;350:h3325.
4. Drugs to avoid in 2017. Prescrire 20 February 2017. <http://english.prescrire.org/en/115/727/52694/5135/ReportDetails.aspx>
5. Prescrire’s drug ratings. Prescrire December 2016. <http://english.prescrire.org/en/115/727/52691/5140/ReportDetails.aspx>

6. Bolland MJ, Grey A. Ten years too long: strontium ranelate, cardiac events, and the European Medicines Agency. *BMJ* 2016;354:i5109.
7. Prescrire. [New with old?] *Rev Prescrire* 2005;25:484.
8. Bolland MJ, Grey A. Cessation of strontium ranelate supply. *BMJ* 2017 26;357:j2580.
9. Braillon A, Menkes DB. Balancing accelerated approval for drugs with accelerated withdrawal. *JAMA Intern Med* 2016;176:566-7.
10. Braillon A. Duloxetine: urinary incontinence and marketing authorization incontinence. *CMAJ*. 2017;189:E373.
11. Davis C, Lexchin J, Jefferson T, Gøtzsche P, McKee M. “Adaptive pathways” to drug authorisation: adapting to industry? *BMJ* 2016;354:i4437.
12. Onakpoya IJ, Heneghan CJ, Aronson JK. Delays in the post-marketing withdrawal of drugs to which deaths have been attributed: a systematic investigation and analysis. *BMC Med* 2015;13:26.
13. Prasad V. The withdrawal of drugs for commercial reasons. The incomplete story of Tositumomab. *JAMA Intern Med* 2014;174:1887-1888.

Last word

Yet another scare story about breast cancer risk

In my long career as a breast cancer clinician I have been repeatedly plagued by news stories about risk factors for breast cancer that result in panic amongst the female population. These have included underwired bras, deodorants, long haul flying and abortion; to mention just a few. This week’s scaremongering relates to hair dyes (1).

In every case the flaw in the reasoning is the same, and at this point I will use upper case letters to indicate that I’m shouting: ASSOCIATION DOES NOT INDICATE CAUSALITY.

Let me illustrate that with both a silly example and a more serious example.

a) *Sitting on leather chairs causes obesity*

Therefore, those at risk of obesity should avoid contact between buttocks and leather because of the toxic properties of tannins in the leather impacting on metabolism.

I hope the fallacy is self-evident.

b) *The more television you watch the greater the risk of breast cancer*

This is true but the rays from your TV aren’t the cause. In this example, there are many “confounding variables”. At a global level the ownership of televisions and the leisure to watch box sets on NETFLIX is directly correlated with the GDP of the country you live in.

Women in low-income countries, such as in Sub-Saharan Africa or Bangladesh, have a shorter life expectancy than those in countries with high incomes. Such women also experience a late menarche and an early menopause. In contrast, women in countries with a high GDP eat a “western diet”, can turn a tap to get clean water rather than walking four miles to the nearest well, enjoy the leisure to watch TV, and are at increased risk of obesity. Apart from family history, the three commonest risk factors for breast cancer are age, length of time between menarche and menopause and post-menopausal obesity.

The last observation is explained by the fact that after the menopause oestrogens are synthesized within adipose tissue (how that happens is not relevant at this point).

From these examples, you will see that the science of epidemiology is not a case of simple cause and effect. Coming

back to hair dye and risk of cancer, there are no end of potential confounding factors. My best guess is that hair colour relies on the function of the melanocytes in the skin. Melanocytes should be considered hormone responsive cells. Premature greying of the hair might be linked to subtle imbalances of the endocrine (hormone) system (2,3).

Whatever the underlying cause women should be reassured that the additional risk is very small. A 15% increase sounds alarming, but translating this into absolute numbers presents a different picture. The risk of the average woman developing breast cancer in the age range 50–75, is 2 per 1,000 per year, or 20 in a decade. Fifteen per cent of 20 equals 3, or in other words an extra three women will be diagnosed with breast cancer amongst a thousand women over a decade. Of these most will die of “natural causes” because of advances in the treatment of the disease. It is said that worrying will give you grey hairs; stop worrying about dyeing and live your life to the full.

Michael Baum

Professor Emeritus of Surgery and visiting Professor of Medical Humanities, University College London

References

1. Cohen R. Dark hair dye and chemical relaxers linked to breast cancer. *Reuters Health* 12 July 2017. <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-breastcancer-hair-dyes/dark-hair-dye-and-chemical-relaxers-linked-to-breast-cancer-idUSKBN19X229>
2. Paus R, Langan EA, Vidali S et al. Neuroendocrinology of the hair follicle: principles and clinical perspectives. *Trends Mol Med* 2014 Oct;20(10):559-70.
3. Thornton MJ. The biological actions of estrogens on skin. *Exp Dermatol*. 2002 Dec;11(6):487-502

Published by HealthWatch

www.healthwatch-uk.org

President: Nick Ross
Chairman: James May
Vice-Chairman: *post to be filled*
Secretary: David Bender
Treasurer: Anne Raikes
Newsletter Editor: Mandy Payne

Committee: Malcolm Brahams, Roger Fiskin, Alan Henness, Keith Isaacson, John Illman, John Kirwan, Tom Moberly, Philippa Pigache, Les Rose; Kenneth Chan and Ruth Lamb are Trainee Doctor Representatives; Andrew Fulton, Jolene Galbraith and Sofia Hart are Student Representatives; James Illman is Medical Journalist Representative.

Press enquiries please use contact form at <https://www.healthwatch-uk.org/media> or e-mail enquiries@healthwatch-uk.org

Opinions expressed in letters and articles published in the HealthWatch Newsletter belong to the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of HealthWatch. Authors are responsible for the factual accuracy of their own articles; the editor reserves the right to amend text if necessary but will, where possible, consult the author to ensure accuracy is maintained.

Unless otherwise indicated, all web addresses referenced in this issue were accessed on or after 20 October 2017.

Letters and articles for publication are welcomed and should be sent to the Editor at: newsletter@healthwatch-uk.org For our requirements please see <https://www.healthwatch-uk.org/authors>

HealthWatch is the charity that has been promoting science and integrity in medicine since 1991

We stand for:

- The assessment and testing of all medical and nutritional treatments, products and procedures
- Consumer protection in regard to all forms of health care
- The highest standards of education and evidence-based health care by practitioners
- Better understanding by the public and the media of the importance of application of evidence from robust clinical trials

We are against:

- Misleading advertising of health products
- The sale of unproven remedies to the vulnerable and desperate
- Unethical marketing by pharmaceutical companies
- Misconduct in clinical trials
- Media misinformation on health and nutrition
- Government promotion of health and screening programmes unsupported by evidence

Our activities include public debates, awards, a student competition, and this quarterly newsletter. HealthWatch welcomes membership enquiries from those who share its aims. Join at <https://www.healthwatch-uk.org/join>



Registered Charity No 1003392

Patrons:
Robin Ince
Professor Steve Jones FRS
Dr Margaret McCartney
Sir Michael Rawlins
Lord Dick Taverne QC